
From: Francois, Matthew <MFrancois@rutan.com> 
Sent: Monday, January 20, 2020 10:22 AM
To: Ally Medina <amedina@emeryville.org>; Scott Donahue <sdonahue@emeryville.org>; John J.
Bauters <jbauters@emeryville.org>; Christian Robin Patz <crpatz@emeryville.org>; Dianne Martinez
<dmartinez@emeryville.org>
Cc: Charles S. Bryant <cbryant@emeryville.org>; Christine Daniel <cdaniel@emeryville.org>; Michael
Guina <mguina@emeryville.org>; Sheri Hartz <shartz@emeryville.org>; Andrea Visveshwara
<avisveshwara@emeryville.org>; Rich Robbins <RRobbins@warehamdevelopment.com>; Geoff
Sears <GSears@warehamdevelopment.com>; John Gooding <gooding@quadricgroup.com>
Subject: [External] Marketplace Parcel B Appeal (January 21, 2020 City Council Agenda, Item No.
11.1)

Dear Mayor Patz and Members of the City Council:

Attached please find written correspondence on behalf of Wareham Development with respect to
the above-referenced Agenda Item.
Please do not hesitate to contact me with any questions regarding this correspondence. 

Sincerely yours,
Matt Francois

Matthew D. Francois
Rutan & Tucker, LLP
455 Market Street, Suite 1870
San Francisco, CA 94105
(650) 798-5669 (direct)
mfrancois@rutan.com

www.rutan.com
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Communications Privacy Act (18 USC §§ 2510-2521), (b) may contain confidential and/or legally privileged
information, and (c) are for the sole use of the intended recipient named above. If you have received this electronic
message in error, please notify the sender and delete the electronic message. Any disclosure, copying, distribution,
or use of the contents of the information received in error is strictly prohibited.
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Matthew D. Francois 


Direct Dial: (650) 798-5669 
E-mail: mfrancois@rutan.com 


 


January 20, 2020 
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VIA EMAIL ONLY 


Honorable Christian R. Patz, Mayor 
and Members of the Emeryville City Council 
1333 Park Avenue 
Emeryville, CA  94608 


 


 
Re: Marketplace Parcel B Appeal (January 21, 2020 City Council Agenda, Item 


No. 11.1) 


Dear Mayor Patz and Members of the City Council: 


On behalf of Wareham Development (“Wareham”), we write to respond to the Staff Report 
(“Staff Report”) prepared for the Parcel B Final Development Plan (the “FDP” or “Project”) 
proposed by AG-CCRP Public Market, L.P. (“Applicant”).  In response to the City Council’s and 
Wareham’s concerns with the original Project plans, the Applicant prepared revised Project plans, 
which it submitted to the City on November 1, 2019.  At the November 5, 2019 City Council 
hearing on Wareham’s appeal of the original FDP plans, the City Council registered its conceptual 
support of those revised plans subject to various specified conditions.  After having reviewed the 
Staff Report and the updated plans attached thereto (the “Revised Plans”),1 we write to request 
certain clarifications and modifications to the conditions of approval needed to ensure that the FDP 
conforms to the Preliminary Development Plan (“PDP”). 


1. Public Art 


The PDP included important conditions of approval requiring that the building not be box-
like in nature, be sufficiently articulated, and avoid the appearance of a long wall.  The Applicant 
is proposing to satisfy these conditions (at least in part) through the provision of public art.  At the 
October 1, 2019 City Council meeting, the Applicant’s art consultant stated that the art budget for 
the building would be at least $2 million and showcased a short list of artists and their 
representative works.  Along with the submittal of the Revised Plans, these representations were 
very important to Wareham in evaluating the FDP’s conformity to the PDP.   


The art is serving to substitute for permanent architectural features that would otherwise 
be required by PDP Condition II.E to break up the massing and bulk of the building, which is 
located in close proximity to the Public Market, EmeryStation West, and the Amtrak Station.  
Proposed FDP Condition II.B.1 does not, however, specify any performance standards that the art 
must achieve so as to substantiate that the FDP conforms to the PDP.  Instead, the condition simply 
                                                 
1 Citations herein to the Revised Plans refer to the Project plans dated January 3, 2020 that are 
provided as Attachment 1 to the Staff Report. 
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states that Council approval of the proposed art work is required and that the value of the art work 
on the east and west elevations does not have to be equal.   


In light of the important function served by the art work, Wareham believes that it is 
imperative that Condition II.B.1 be modified to specifically include the following guidelines and 
parameters: 


• The art shall be used to provide articulation and interest to both the east 
 as well as the west elevations of the building.   


• The art shall be installed on the east and west elevations in the areas 
 depicted within the dashed lines on Sheet 46 of the Revised Plans.   


• The art must consist of colors, materials, and other features designed to 
 avoid the appearance of blank walls or box-like forms, especially along the 
 railroad right-of-way.   


• The art must be vibrant and high quality and reflect an enduring aesthetic 
 quality and long term durability.  


• The art budget for the building shall be not less than Two Million Dollars 
 ($2,000,000.00).   


• The Applicant (and its successors) shall permanently maintain the approved 
 art in a manner designed to retain its original quality, character, and 
 condition.   


All of the above terms are consistent with the Staff Report, representations made by the Applicant, 
the Revised Plans, the approved PDP conditions, and/or the proposed FDP conditions. 


 In addition to the insertion of the above standards to Condition II.B.1, Condition II.B.1 
should be revised to require Council approval of the art work prior to submittal of an application 
for a building permit (as opposed to permit issuance) so as to conform with Condition VI.A.4.  
Condition VII.A.2, which inconsistently suggests that the Planning Commission would approve 
the building’s art work, should also be stricken.   


2. Community Benefits    


At its November 1, 2019 meeting, the City Council expressed support for the notion of 
making access to the roof-top terrace publicly accessible, citing it as an amenity for Food Hall 
patrons.  The Applicant claimed that this was logistically and economically infeasible.  Yet 
Wareham was conditioned to provide a similar publicly accessible landscaped terrace area as part 
of its EmeryStation West development and providing adequate access and security for that terrace 
has not proven to be logistically infeasible.  Also, assuming that the estimated additional cost is 
valid, it does not seem substantial in light of the estimated value of the Project.  As a policy matter, 
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the Council should consider whether public accessibility to the terrace/roof deck (or some other 
comparable community benefit) should be provided in exchange for the Applicant obtaining an 
additional four-stories in height and 30,000 square feet of office space than that which was shown 
on the approved PDP Plans for Parcel B.   


3. Other Comments 


Condition IV.A.5 refers to sheets that do not correspond with the numbering of the Revised 
Plans.   


Condition VI.C.3 should be modified to require approval from both the Public Works 
Director and the Community Development Director for any proposed on-street valet program.  


Also, while certain conditions correctly indicate that trash enclosures will be located inside 
the building (e.g., Condition IV.D.3), others imply that the trash enclosures can be located outside 
the building (e.g., Conditions VII.A.5.c and VII.B.4.b).  These latter conditions should be revised 
to clarify that the trash enclosures must be located inside the building.   


******************** 


Thank you for your consideration of Wareham’s comments on this matter.  Representatives 
of Wareham, including the undersigned, will be in attendance at your January 21st meeting.  In 
the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact me, Rich Robbins, or Geoff Sears with any 
questions regarding this correspondence.  


Very truly yours, 


RUTAN & TUCKER, LLP 
 
  


Matthew D. Francois 
MDF:cm 
 
cc: Charlie Bryant 


Christine Daniel 
Michael Guina 


 Sheri Hartz 
 Andrea Visveshwara 


Rich Robbins 
Geoff Sears  
John Gooding 








